
Approved  Marylou Lafleur-Keane 11-28-18
TOWN OF EPSOM

BUDGET COMMITTEE

NOVEMBER 15, 2018
Present:  Marylou LaFleur-Keane, Chairman; Joni Kitson, Vice Chairman; Gary Kitson, Water District Representative; Len Gilman; Joyce Heck; Virginia Drew, Selectmen’s Representative; Mary Frambach; Dave Fiorentino
Not in Attendance: Penny Graham; Bill Yeaton, School Board Representative; Ralph Weeks; Tony Soltani
Other Attendees: Nancy Wheeler; Pat Hickey; Gordon Ellis
Marylou opened the meeting at 6:30 PM.

Welfare Administration

Pat Hickey, Welfare Director, discussed the proposed Welfare Budget.  She noted that she does not know how many people will apply or the amounts they would be requesting.  
She had considered increasing the Rents line by $1,000.00, but felt the bottom line would cover it.

Marylou asked if she was serving the same number of families.  Pat indicated there were less families, but the costs were more as they might need a three-bedroom unit vs. a one-bedroom unit.

Joni asked the length of time Pat would assist people.  Normally it is for a month, but some people require assistance for an additional time period.

 Adding funds to the rent line was discussed.

Funeral costs were discussed with Pat discussing she negotiates with funeral homes.

Pat noted the Food Pantry is doing well and she has less requests for food.

Mary asked if there would be any further major expenses.  Pat noted that she has spent $2,600.00 in the last two weeks.

Dave motioned to increase line 01-4445.2-813 by $1,000.00, Joyce seconded the motion. The motion passed.

Minutes of November 8, 2018
The minutes of November 8, 2018 were reviewed and amended.

Len motioned to approve the minutes of November 8, 2018, as amended, Mary seconded the motion.  The motion passed.

Highway Department

Marylou noted the questions she had sent to the Highway Department from the Committee.  Gordon responded as follows:
1.  What projects were completed in 2018 based upon your 2017 handout – None,  

 roads in Cutters Development are almost completed
2.  What is the status of the pipe culverts (there was a stockpile a few years ago) -?   
 The number of culverts were discussed with Gordon noting this amount (all  

 culverts are 20 feet long):

 15” – 5


18” – 3



24” – 5

 30” – 1


36 – 1



48” - 11
3.  What equipment do you intend to purchase in 2019 ($8,000.00 in the budget) -?   

 Front sweeper for the backhoe
4.  Do you intend to purchase uniforms before year-end (i.e. Jackets) - No - next year?
Gordon discussed potential work for next year.  He noted that he would not be paving Lords Mill or Hoyt Roads.

Joni asked when is the “near future” for future paving – Gordon noted it could be next year depending upon when he obtains money from the State.  The New ACC is for roads that are gravel.

Len asked the length of Old Turnpike Road that would be paved.  Gordon would like to do all of it, but the gravel section would be completed first.

Joni asked if New Orchard Road was to be completed with FEMA money.  Gordon said it would be completed with 80% Federal funds.

Joni asked the length of Meadowlark Road – a little more than 2/10th of a mile.  Joni asked the area of New Rye Road to be completed, it would be about a half mile.
Gordon noted Swamp Rd would begin by the Swamp to the Woods house.  The entire length of Old Route 28 would be completed.
Joni confirmed the work would be just hot toping, not grinding, etc.  

Gary asked which roads would be ditched.  Gordon indicated New Rye Road, North Road, Swamp Road, North Pembroke Road, Jug City Road, Millhouse Road, Elkins Road, and a portion of Windymere Drive.  Gordon noted that all the roads that are not ditched by 2020 makes the excess ditching material a hazardous waste.

Joni asked where Monroe Road was – Gordon noted off Swamp Road.  He has to complete some blasting there to make plowing easier.

Some tree removal has to be completed each year.

Crack sealing will be completed on Copperline Road, Jug City Road, Center Hill Road and New Orchard Road.

Len discussed ditching and what is planned so you do not have contaminated soil after 2020.  Gordon noted that you would have to move it to a parking lot, have it tested and then treat if it is contaminated.  The closest place is Loudon and the Town has to move it back or to some other location.  If there are additional contaminates then it would have to be shipped out of state for treatment. Towns that have to participate are determined by population and density.  

Gary noted that the bridge over the Little Suncook River on Center Hill Road has spalling.  Gordon suggested they meet at the bridge to review.
It was asked where the Town had Street Lighting; Nancy noted there is a light on Lords Mill Road and Center Hill Road at Route 4.
Joni asked the amount of salt on hand; Gordon noted 200 or 300 tons.  

Gordon discussed the part-time position noting it is a really good idea.  He would like to put more money in that line to make the position full time.  He noted they are efficient, but another person would be a big help.  He would like to have the Budget Committee add $30,000.00 to the budget to make it full time.  Also having to add benefits and retirement were discussed.  
Dave noted that the town is fortunate to have 2 people working for the Highway Department that know their stuff.  

Marylou suggested Gordon discuss making the position full time with the Selectmen.

Gordon noted that the concrete pipe on Chestnut Pond Road collapsed last week and he had to replace it.

Gary asked if the projects would be going out to bid, Gordon said yes.  Gary noted that usually bids are requested now to firm up the numbers in the budget.  Gordon noted he did the estimates and if there are not enough funds, he would have to do less work.  Gary was asked if he had met with Gordon; he has not.
Len clarified that Gordon does all his estimates himself, but he questioned if something may occur that an engineer would be required.  Gordon noted that he did not feel there would be a need for any engineering.  
Gordon indicated that he would require an engineer to do the Cass Road bridge.  Len asked why he would not be doing the bridge on Old Turnpike Road.  It was discussed with Gordon noting there is not enough money in the Bridge Capital Reserve Fund to do both bridges.

Joni asked if he had plow drivers for snow plowing; Gordon indicating he did.

Virginia was concerned with the part time person is being paid $18.00/hour.  Len noted anyone doing this type of work and knows what they are doing is worth the money.

Virginia noted there are other town personnel that are not being paid as much.  Gary noted that you also have to add the benefits.  Virginia reiterated that for other positions the town is paying less.  
Joni noted the $30,000.00 would not work at $18.00/hour.  Gordon noted the position would not become full time until after the March vote.
Gary thought that if the position was going to go full time then it should be a Warrant Article.  Gary thought there should be an overseer for the Highway Department.  Gordon did not agree and felt the overseer would not be a benefit.  He feels that Departments should be merged with other towns.

Gary noted that he has seen towns that hire out all the work to contractors using the proper bid method.  It was discussed as to the advantage of having a town highway department.  

Gordon noted he would have two warrant articles for trucks:  a new truck for $190,000 or a used truck for $60,000.  Mary asked what would happen with the existing truck – Gordon said it was up to the Selectmen.  

Gary asked about the backhoe; Gordon noted he would keep it going as long as he could.  
Gary asked why they are using the F550 to grade roads when the town has a grader; Gordon noted the grader could not do it all.

Marylou noted that she had been contacted by the full day kindergarten committee that wanted to do a presentation to the Committee.  

Gary noted that he would rather hear it from the School Board.  It was discussed with Gary feeling that it should be discussed when the Warrant Articles are discussed.  It was asked if there is a need for a 20-minute presentation; most members have already seen the presentation or have the information.
Virginia noted the next meeting will be November 29.

Dave motioned to adjourn, Virginia seconded the motion.  The motion passed.  Marylou adjourned the meeting at 8:15 PM.

Respectfully submitted,

Betsy Bosiak

Recording Secretary
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